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This past June at the Parish Life Conference in Maine, hosted by St. George, Norwood, our church 
was ably represented by Caitlin Bradley, Andrew Hazerjian, and Brian Hazerjian (Junior Division) 
and Laurie Bradley and Erin Daley (Adult Division) in the Bible Bowl; Caitlin Bradley was awarded a 
scholarship by the diocese; we wish her well as she continues her studies at Bridgewater State  
University. During the New England’s Got Talent competition, Anthony Haddad, Heather Feldman, 
Caitlin Bradley, Emily Sabbag, Andrew Hazerjian, and Brian Hazerjian wowed the audience with 
their talents. Our church school did quite well too with their creative arts projects! Our preschool 
and Grades 1 and 2 placed first, and Grades 3 and 4 place third. Congratulations to the children 
and teachers! In the Oratorical Festival, we were ably represented by Alyson Veo; below, please 
find her oration. Enjoy! 
 

In the words of St. John of Damascus, the Bible is truly “a scented garden, delightful, and 
beautiful.”  

 I think St. John of Damascus used a garden to describe the Bible because just like a garden 
bears beautiful flowers when properly tended,  giving the gardener much delight;  reading and 
understanding the Bible takes just as much attention,  and will bring us spiritual joy.  And like a 
garden, we each tend to the Bible in our own way, and have our favorite stories and passages.  

I remember when I was six or seven, my Dad came home from his office with a crystal jar. 
This jar was beautiful; it had a cover and the cut crystal reflected light and shined wherever it was.  
We all asked him where it came from and Dad began to tell us the story of why he was given the 
jar.  He said it was a gift from someone he had helped on the side of the highway in Burlington 
earlier that week.  It was pouring rain on the highway and he stopped to help an older couple 
change their flat tire.   

The couple was so grateful that my Dad changed their tire, they offered to pay him.  Of 
course my Dad refused and told them he was happy to help.  He said he was just on his way to his 
office, and the couple asked for his business card.  

So on this day, the couple showed up at his office with the crystal jar and their story behind 
this unusual gift.   It happens that some time ago, this couple had helped a stranger in need, and 
that stranger presented them with a crystal jar, which their family always called the “Good 
Samaritan” jar.   They kept their jar on a kitchen shelf, where the family was reminded daily the 
importance of helping others.  So when the older couple wanted to give my Dad something, their 
children said, “How about a Good Samaritan jar?”  Now we have a similar jar in our kitchen, as a 
reminder of Dad’s good deed.    

Just like the Samaritan who came upon a beaten man on the side of the road and had 
compassion for him and helped him, in one of my favorite passages from Luke 10:25-37.   In this 
parable, Jesus said that to inherit eternal life, “You shall love the Lord your God with all your heart, 
with all your soul, with all your strength, and with all your mind, and your neighbor as yourself.”  



For me, our crystal jar reminds me that we are all neighbors.  Not just the people who live 
close to us, but everyone we touch and the people we come in contact with at school, church and 
even the mall. 

With this in mind, I applied to be an ambassador at my junior high school to help students 
new to our school system make new friends and feel comfortable.  To become an ambassador was 
quite a process on top of school.  I had to write an essay, be interviewed, and was observed to 
determine how well I worked with others.   On those three “tests” I did well, so my teachers and 
counselors knew I would do a great job helping new students feel safe and welcome. 

Each ambassador was assigned an incoming seventh grader, but I was lucky to be assigned 
a girl my age going into eighth grade. Her name was Pelin and not only was she new to the school 
system, but also to the country.  Before I met her she had only been in the United States for two 
and a half months.  With that she couldn’t speak English very well. I worked hard to help her fit in, 
introducing her to some of my friends and checking on her at lunch to be sure she was 
comfortable.  The feeling I got the first time I saw her walking through the halls surrounded by 
friends with a smile on her face, was amazing.   

The parable of the Good Samaritan is just one of the passages I strive to live my life by.  
Although I read the Bible in no particular order, I enjoy discovering new stories and am always 
looking to find life lessons and teaching, and have just scratched the surface of what is inside.  I 
take pleasure in opening the Bible and simply beginning to read wherever I land.   
Church School has been key in helping me understand the Books of the Bible and encouraging me 
to simply pick up this voluminous treasure and begin a journey.  
  St. John of Damascus surely understood the overwhelming feeling of seeking to 
understand the Scriptures when he wrote, “Let us knock at its gate with diligence and with 
perseverance.  Let us not be discouraged from knocking.  The latch will be opened.”    With this in 
mind, I will continue to read the Bible and look forward to the opening of the latch.  And in the 
meantime, I will strive to Love my neighbor as myself, and look for my opportunity to be a Good 
Samaritan. 
 
Church Records 

 
“Blessed are they whom thou has chosen and taken O Lord!” 

 
+ Dorothy K. Tahmosh (79) fell asleep in the Lord on May 8th, 2012. She is 
survived by her three sons and a grandson. Burial was at Fairview Cemetery in 
Hyde Park.  
+ Westin Sardella (79) of Quincy fell asleep in the Lord on May 15, 2012. She is 
survived by 2 sons, a daughter, and their families. Burial was at Fairview 

Cemetery in Hyde Park. 
+ Mitchell Homsy (84) of Natick fell asleep in the Lord on May 19th, 2012. He is survived by his 2 
brothers and a sister. Burial was at Dell Park in Natick. 
+ Rose Salhaney (92) of Quincy fell asleep in the Lord on May 24th, 2012. She is survived by her 3 
sons. Burial was at Pine Hill in Quincy.  

http://www.ocf.org/OrthodoxPage/icons/clip/cross.gif


+ Helen Hamwey (89) of West Roxbury fell asleep in the Lord on June 6th, 2012. She is survived by 2 
sons, a daughter, and their families. Burial was at Fairview in Hyde Park.  
+ Rita Engeian (100) of Jamaica Plain fell asleep in the Lord on July 17th, 2012. She is survived by 
her nieces and nephews. Burial was at Fairview in Hyde Park.   
 

Memory Eternal! 

 
 

From the Executive Board Greetings in the name of our Lord and Savior Jesus Christ!  I am writing 
today to share with you some important changes that you will see around the church in September.  
All of these changes are an effort to make guests and members feel welcome.   

First, I would like to share with you the new mission statement for St. John of Damascus 

Church.  This was approved by the Executive Board, Fr. John and Bishop John.   

 

ST. JOHN OF DAMASCUS MISSION STATEMENT 
We worship and glorify God, by loving and caring for each other, providing a safe, thriving, 
life-long home, from which we spread the teaching and good works of our Orthodox Christian 
Faith. Being God's stewards, we celebrate our faith by: 

 participating fully in the sacramental and liturgical life of the church. 

 responding to the needs of all by living the message of the Gospel through outreach 
to each other and to the community at large. 

 fostering our God-given talents as stewards to strengthen God's church. 
                                           

"Welcome one another, therefore, as Christ has welcomed you, for the glory of God." (Romans 15:7) 
 

As you drive into the church parking lot, you will notice improved signage that lets the 
community know we are an Orthodox Church. The Hall rental signage will be more appropriately 
located so as not to draw attention away from the fact that first and foremost we are a Christian 
Orthodox Church.  As you pull in further, you will notice that the signs telling people not to park or 
trespass or not do anything else have been removed.  Also, the signs inside the church letting 
people know when it is not appropriate to enter have been removed. We want to convey the same 
message in a way that people are clear about what is expected without discouraging their 
participation. In retrospect, we were telling people over and over what they couldn’t do.   

When you walk into the church, you will be welcomed by Greeters – a number of people 
have volunteered, and we are seeking even a few more volunteers, please see John Haddad or Rita 
Gwinn.  There are new welcome cards in the pews which will provide useful information about the 
church, the Divine Liturgy, common prayers, and recommended readings.  The Greeters’ Ministry 
Team has done a great job in getting all this information to us, please thank them when you see 
them if you feel it is appropriate. I personally believe this is a great improvement, and brings back 
some traditions that worked really well in the past.  As we re-introduce this I always think of Helen 
Hamwey, the greeters and ushers was something she always urged me to start again. 



We are in the process of scheduling a series of workshops with our area clergy to engage in 
more discussion about our faith.  I’m excited about this opportunity to interact with each other, our 
sister parishes and our clergy on these topics. 

 Marriage - a seminar for couples preparing for marriage is scheduled October 4 & 6 at the 
church.  Led by Bishop John.   

  “What is the Eucharist?” led by Bishop John 

  “Interaction with other Christians.” led by Fr. Timothy Ferguson 

  “Sharing your faith with others.” led by Fr. Antony Hughes 
These are what we have, so look for more information to follow, and we will continue with 

more as time goes on, so if you have ideas about seminars you would like to hear please contact 
myself or Fr. John with your ideas. 

During Liturgy, we are reinstituting a traditional Orthodox Practice:  the Kiss of Peace.  Just 
before the creed and after Fr. John says, “Let us love one another with one accord,” we will 
exchange the kiss of peace (or the handshake if you prefer).  The way that works is Fr. John will face 
the parish and say, “Christ is in our midst,” to which you respond to him, “He is and ever shall be.”  
Then you turn to your neighbor to your right and left, possibly front and back, and have the same 
exchange.   

Finally, just before communion, Fr. John has changed the way he introduces communion to 
embrace those that are not ready to receive.   

As you can see, we are going to be trying a lot of new things. Some will say, “we’ve never done 
things that way before,” others will embrace the change and run with it, the choice is yours, all I ask 
is that you give change a try. As always, I welcome and encourage you to share your thoughts, and I 
look forward to a bright future for our church.  I promise to keep you up to date through the 
newsletter, the web site, email, and Facebook.  May God Bless you and your family! Yours in Christ, 
Alan Cardoos, Chairman, Executive Board 
 
From the Virgin Mary Society The members of the Virgin Mary Society are busy preparing for the 
annual bazaar in November. It would be most appreciated if you, male or female, could offer a few 
hours a week to help. Cooking for the Bazaar has already begun; we work on Mondays, Tuesdays 
and Thursdays from 9 am -2 pm.  
 
From the Church School   Dear Parents, Greetings in the Name of our Lord 
Jesus Christ. 

It’s “Back to School Time” once again at St. John of Damascus Church 
School!  Classes begin on September 9th for grades Preschool 2 through 
Grade 10. 

We also offer a Preschool 1 class for children who will be three years 
old by September 1, 2012. This class is a “Parent Cooperative” – all parents of 
Preschool 1 students help out on a rotating basis.  There will be a brief parent 
meeting on Sept. 23rd (during Church School) to explain how this class 
operates, set up the volunteer schedule, and distribute the curriculum.  The 
first class will be held on Sept. 30th. 



Classes begin immediately after Holy Communion.  Children will be dismissed from their 
pews into the Communion line, and then will proceed directly to their classrooms.  Adults will be 
ushered into the Communion line after all children and Church School staff have gone, so that we 
may start our program as quickly and smoothly as possible.  School will be in session until noon 
each Sunday, at which time children will be sent into the hall area where you can meet them. 
 

In order for children to benefit from our program, regular attendance at the Divine Liturgy 
and in class is essential.  The continuity provided by weekly attendance makes it possible for 
students to understand, appreciate and embrace our Orthodox faith.  Students who have attained 
at least 50% attendance during the school year will be awarded a certificate of completion and will 
be eligible for other awards at graduation on May 19, 2013.  

We offer an excellent program through which it is possible for your children to come to 
know the faith, and to know God Himself.  This program cannot be carried out without your 
support, however.  We rely on you to reinforce and enhance what your children learn in class.  If 
you need any help with expressing your faith to your children please contact Fr. John or me, and we 
would be more than happy to assist you. 
There will be no class on the following Sundays: Dec. 30 – School vacation, Feb. 17 – School 
vacation, April 14 – School vacation, April 28 - Palm Sunday, May 5 – Easter. 

Even if it has been awhile since you have brought your children to Church School, it’s never 
too late to come back!!  We look forward to welcoming you! In Christ, Nancy Close, Church School 
Director, school@stjohnd.org 
 
From The Teen SOYO Teen SOYO is about ready to begin a great year with new officers recently 
elected to serve during the 2012-2013 year; Brian Hazerjian will serve as President, Andrew 
Hazerjian as Vice President, Miriam Cardoos as Secretary, Brianna Borghi as Treasurer, Sabrina Veo 
as Historian, Christine Yakovleva as Chaplain, and Marissa Esty as Sergeant at Arms.  At the recent 
Parish Life Conference in Maine, SOYO members participated in the Bible Bowl and the Oratorical 
Festival.  St. John’s was represented in the Bible Bowl by Sabrina Veo, Andrew Hazerjian, and Brian 
Hazerjian, while Aly Veo represented St. John’s in the junior division of the oratorical.  Everyone 
performed very well!  Over fifteen of us have just returned from Antiochian Village in Pennsylvania.  
The experience we have at camp is like no other, and we consider the Village to be our home away 
from home.  Hopefully, even more campers from St. John’s will go next year.  You will have the 
time of your lives!  We have an exciting year planned, with events and activities at both the local 
and regional levels.  We would like to invite all kids who are 12 years old or are in 7th grade to join 
Teen SOYO. The more members we have, the more we will be able to accomplish and the more fun 
we will have.  The other officers and I will be coming around to the Church School classes in 
September to talk about Teen SOYO and encourage all kids to join. If anyone has any questions or 
comments, please feel free to email me at teensoyo@stjohnd.org.  In Christ, Brian Hazerjian, Teen 
SOYO President 
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From the Fellowship Many thanks to all who donated to the 2012 Food for Hungry Program 
campaign. Because of your generosity, the church was able to send $2,531.11 to the archdiocese to  
help those in need.  
 
From the Parent Guild As summer is coming to an end, the Parent Guild is getting ready for its 
annual “Welcome Back Barbecue” which will be held the first day of church school, September 9th, 
after liturgy. The cost is $10 per adult, $5 per child from 5 to 16 years of age.  Please make a 
reservation by contacting Laura Veo at oliver484@aol.com, Bertina Kurker at (781) 721-1647, or by 
e-mailing the church office at churchoffice@stjohnd.org.  If you would like to help with the 
barbecue, either with preparation ahead of time, serving, or cleaning up, please contact Laura Veo 
or Carol Hazerjian (chazerjian@verizon.net).  We will be scheduling a meeting for late September 
or early October to plan our events for the year.  The Guild is in need of a recording secretary, so if 
you are interested in the position, please let one of us know.  We hold only a few meetings a year, 
so the commitment is minimal.  There are many opportunities during the year for anyone to get 
involved and help with our activities, which are all to benefit the church school, as well as to 
promote fellowship within the parish.  We would love to see some new faces active in the Guild 
and we are open to new, fresh ideas.  We look forward to seeing you in church and at the barbecue 

on September 9th.  Yours in Christ, Carol Hazerjian and Bertina Kurker  
 

September Feast Days Two major feast days are celebrated in September. To celebrate the Feast of 
the Nativity of Mary (September 8th) we will join St. George, Norwood on September 7th at 6 pm. 
For the Feast of the Elevation of the Cross (September 14th), the Liturgy will be HERE on September 
13th at 5:30 pm followed by the procession; flowers will be distributed at the end of the service. St. 
George, Norwood will join us.  

 

 
 
St. Mary, Cambridge will host Bishop John on September 29th and 30th. To reserve a table of 8 for 
the dinner dance on Saturday night, please contract either Mary Winstaley O’Connor 617-523-
1010 moconnor@koilaw.com or Diane Mabardi 617-720-6100 diane@ggatravel.com  
 
St. George, West Roxbury will have their annual bazaar on October 19-21st at their church hall.  
 
Snowbirds Before leaving for Florida, please give the office your temporary address and the dates 
of your stay. This ensures that you get the church’s mail in a timely manner and reduces postage 
costs for the church.  
 
Liturgy We will return to our regular liturgical schedule on Sunday, September 9th, with Matins at 9 
a.m. and the Divine Liturgy at 10 a.m. Confession is offered from 8:45-9:40 a.m. or by appointment.  
 
Antiochian Women Seminarian Welcome Reception   The Antiochian Women of the 
Diocese of Worcester and New England cordially invite you to attend The Seminarian Welcome 

mailto:moconnor@koilaw.com
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Reception, Sunday,  September 30,  2012  beginning with Vespers at 4 pm, reception to follow 
at St. George, West Roxbury.  

 
Dedham  Food Pantry – Hungry for Volunteers  St. John’s is currently asking 
for volunteers to help the Dedham Food Pantry provide food to those in need. 
We are looking to build teams of adults and teens. The commitment for a 
team would be for one Saturday morning every 2-3 months, from 8– 11 am. If 
you are interested in helping or have any questions, please contact Laurie 
Bradley at 781.320.9623 or CLCPR@rcn.com. The more volunteers we have, 
the more we can do to help the Food Pantry. 

For as Jesus said, “”for I was hungry and you gave Me food; I was 
thirsty and you gave Me drink…’ ‘Assuredly, I say to you, inasmuch as you did it 
to the least of these My brethren, you did it to Me.’”(Mt 25:35-40) 

 

Ecclesiastical Choir from Beirut to Tour USA This choir from the Archdiocese of Beirut will have two 
concerts in the Boston area. The dates are September 19th at St. George Cathedral in Worcester 
(508. 752.9150) and September 21 at St. George, West Roxbury (617.323.0323). For more 
information see: http://www.antiochian.org/sites/antiochian.org/files/flyer_maroon_copy.pdf.  

Belly Dance Troupe St. John of Damascus Church is starting its very own Belly Dance Troupe  and 
we are looking for interested boys and girls between the ages of 7 and up.  Classes will start early 
September and will be held at the St. John's Church Hall, Sundays from 12:30 until 1:30 / 2:00 pm, 
and possibly a second rehearsal on Thursday from 6:30 until 7:30 pm. Dates and times are subject 
to change based on student participation.  If you are interested, please contact Andrea Mowad at 
774.284.4035 or anmowad@comcast.net.   
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Saint John’s Orthodox Church 

Annual Bazaar 

November 2nd, 3rd, & 4th 2012 

 

Experience the finest in authentic Middle Eastern cuisine, 
including rolled grapeleaves, shish kabob and baklava. 

 

Also featured will be: 
* American food * Snack bar * Middle Eastern & American Pastry 

* Christmas Crafts * Hidden Treasures * Religious Articles 

*Country Store * Almost New Boutique * Sports Tickets & Money 

Raffles * Used CD’s * Children’s Games & Crafts  

Live Auction on Saturday: Silent Auction all weekend. 

Treat yourself to a weekend of culinary delights and enjoy the 
excitement that this social gathering is sure to provide.  

(Take-Out Available) 

Please Join Us…..  Don’t miss out on the fun! 

 

Bazaar Hours  

   Friday, November 2nd   12:00pm – 9:00pm 

 Saturday, November 3rd   10:00am – 9:00pm 

  Sunday, November 4th  12:00pm – 2:00pm 





 
 

 
 
 
Dear members and Friends: 
 
AABA has begun work on the new James M. Salah Family Housing at “Cheriton Heights”, our 70-
unit senior housing facility.  As a member and friend of AABA, you should feel proud that the 
Arabic community will have another place for our seniors to live in a 1st class, safe and clean 
environment.  Combined with Cheriton Grove Apartments, AABA will own and operate 130 senior 
housing units in a campus setting.  Cheriton Heights will be ready for occupancy by June 2013. 
 
Many individuals have asked our Board members “How do I get on the waiting list?” or “When 
should I apply?”, or “What happens if I am not ready now?”   
 
This letter is being distributed to encourage our seniors that may want to live in either Cheriton 
Grove or Cheriton Heights to fill out an application now and get your name on the waiting list.  If 
you are handi-capped or 62 years or older, you qualify for Cheriton Grove.  If you are 62 years of 
age or older you qualify for Cheriton Heights.  
 
The process is simple – just call Cheriton Grove on 617-325-1913 and speak with Rita Ludington.  
Either schedule an appointment with her or ask Rita to send you an application.  Fill it out as soon 
as possible and give it back to Rita.  She will keep it on file.  If you are ever notified that an 
apartment is ready, but you are not, just say “please skip me”.  Your name will remain on the list. 
 
IT IS VERY IMPORTANT TO GET ON THE LIST NOW BEFORE THE GENERAL PUBLIC IS NOTIFIED.  
IF YOU THINK YOU MAY WANT TO LIVE THERE IN THE NEAR FUTURE, PLEASE CALL RITA SOON! 
 
Don’t miss out on this opportunity that AABA has created.  There is no financial obligation or 
commitment to fill out an application.  But if you don’t do it soon, you may miss out. 
 
 

Olivia A. Waishek   David E. Hajjar 
Olivia A. Waishek, President  David E. Hajjar, Executive Director 
AABA, Inc.    Cheriton Heights Corporation 
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DIOCESE of WORCESTER 
 and NEW ENGLAND 

AL-KAFAÀT Benefit Banquet 
Saturday – November 17th at 6 pm 

 
St. George Antiochian Orthodox Church of Boston 

$125 per person 
 

Cocktail Hour – Gourmet Dinner – Raffles – Auction 
 

To find out more about Al-Kafaàt go to http://www.al-kafaat.org/ 
  

http://www.al-kafaat.org/


Let’s celebrate the start of a new 
Church School Year with a  

BACK-TO- 
CHURCH-SCHOOL 

BARBECUE 
 

Sponsored by the Church School Parent Guild 
 

     
 

Sunday, September 9, 2012 
 

Directly after Divine Liturgy and Church School 
Donation: 

$10 Adult/$5 Children ages 5 – 16 years old 
For reservations, please contact: 

Laura Veo at  Oliver484@aol.com 
Bertina Kurker at 781-721-1647 or the Church Office 

  
Volunteers needed!  Please contact Laura Veo or Carol Hazerjian 

(chazerjian@verizon.net) if you would like to help. 

All are welcome! 



 



The Feast of the Universal Exaltation of the Precious and Life-Giving Cross is celebrated 
each year on September 14. The Feast 
commemorates the finding of the True Cross of our 
Lord and Savior Jesus Christ by Saint Helen, the 
mother of the Emperor Constantine. 

In the twentieth year of his reign (326), the 
Emperor Constantine sent his mother Saint Helen to 
Jerusalem to venerate the holy places and to find 
the site of the Holy Sepulcher and of the Cross. 
Relying upon the oral tradition of the faithful, Saint 
Helen found the precious Cross together with the 
crosses of the two thieves crucified with our Lord. 
However, Helen had no way of determining which 
was the Cross of Christ. 
With the healing of a dying woman who touched 
one of the crosses, Patriarch Macarius of Jerusalem 

identified the True Cross of Christ. Saint Helen and her court venerated the Precious and 
Life-Giving Cross along with many others who came to see this great instrument of 
Redemption. 

The Patriarch mounted the ambo (pulpit) and lifted the Cross with both hands so 
that all of the people gathered could see it. The crowd responded with "Lord have mercy". 

This became the occasion of the institution in all of the Churches of the Exaltation 
of the Precious Cross, not only in memory of the event of the finding of the Cross, but also 
to celebrate how an instrument of shame was used to overcome death and bring salvation 
and eternal life. 

The Feast is an opportunity outside of the observances of Holy Week to celebrate 
the full significance of the victory of the Cross over the powers of the world, and the 
triumph of the wisdom of God through the Cross over the wisdom of this world. This Feast 
also gives the Church an opportunity to relish the full glory of the Cross as a source of light, 
hope and victory for Christ's people. It is also a time to celebrate the universality of the 
work of redemption accomplished through the Cross: the entire universe is seen through 
the light of the Cross, the new Tree of Life which provides nourishment for those who have 
been redeemed in Christ. 

 
We will celebrate this Feast on Thursday, September 13th; the liturgy, 

procession of the Holy Cross, and distribution of flowers will begin at 
5:30 pm. St. George, Norwood will join us. 
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THE TORCHBEARER 
is the newsletter of St. John of Damascus Orthodox Church 

A parish of the Antiochian Orthodox Christian Archdiocese of North America 
Fr. John K. Teebagy, Pastor 

300 West Street,  Dedham, Massachusetts 02026-5594 
(o) 781. 326.3046; (f): 781. 838.6808; www.stjohnd.org 

 Church Office Hours: Monday through Friday, 9 a.m. Ù 2 p.m. 
The deadline for the Sunday bulletin is Wednesday at 2 pm 

Please plan accordingly. 
 

The deadline for the November/December newsletter in October 5th  
Please consult the weekly Sunday bulletin for any changes, corrections, etc. 

 

 


